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August 6, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval are several stand alone supplemental appropriations ordinances for 2008.  
Supplemental Review Process:
At the end of March, I announced in my 2008 Action Plan that controlling the costs of 2008 General Fund supplemental appropriation requests was a critical element in managing the county’s projected 2008 and 2009 budget shortfalls.  At that time, we were anticipating a $20 million shortfall for 2008.  This deficit was being driven in large part by sizable supplemental appropriation requests that we simply cannot afford given our current financial challenges.  In fact, estimates of potential 2008 supplemental costs were as high as $18 million.  I indicated in my March communication that supplemental requests would be subject to a ‘more stringent review’ than in past years.  I also announced that I would only be transmitting stand alone ordinances to council to improve the transparency around the preparation, review and approval of these requests.  
The package of stand alone ordinances that I am transmitting today for your review is the result of this more stringent review process.  It requests appropriations that meet the following criteria:

· Supplemental appropriation requests that are backed by non-General Fund revenue,
· Technical corrections to the 2008 Adopted Budget ordinance, and
· In very limited circumstances, budget reappropriations

The good news is that this new process is yielding positive results.  The General Fund impact of the ordinances I am transmitting to you today is just under $388,000.  While we have made great strides in limiting the number and amount of supplemental requests as a means of partially addressing the 2008 deficit, our work is not yet complete.  There are a number of other potential requests for a variety of mandatory obligations, such as labor settlements, that may necessitate additional supplemental requests later this year.  We must remain vigilant in our review of all supplemental appropriation requests and ensure that we keep them to only the most essential costs.  
General Fund Appropriation Requests
The following are highlights of the various supplemental proposals impacting the General Fund (GF): 
Sheriff $428,532 Revenue Backed
· SeaTac Traffic Deputy, $127,434 and 1.00 FTE:  At the request of the city of SeaTac, the Sheriff’s Office is adding one dedicated traffic deputy to the existing contract with the city.  The position became effective January 1, 2008.  The position is fully revenue backed by the city of SeaTac.  

· Covington Patrol Deputies, $254,868 and 2.00 FTEs: At the request of the city of Covington, the Sheriff’s Office is adding two dedicated patrol deputies to the existing contract with the city.  The positions became effective January 1, 2008.  The positions are fully revenue backed by the city of Covington.

· Federal Task Force Overtime Reimbursement, $46,230.  The Sheriff’s Office receives reimbursement of actual overtime costs from the federal government for participation in various task forces and operations.  This request represents unexpected expenditures in 2008 that will be fully reimbursed by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms and the Organized Crime Drug Enforcement Task Force.  All other expenditures associated with these activities have been absorbed within the Sheriff’s Office’s existing appropriation.

Records and Licensing Services (RALS) and Elections $1,244,958 Backed by $1,007,962 Revenues
· RALS - Animal Care and Control $391,65:  During the council’s review of the 2008 Executive Proposed Budget, the council made a policy decision not to support the Executive’s zero tolerance policy aimed at pet owners who fail to license their pets.  The proposed budget identified $40,000 for outreach to the public and no other anticipated expenditures.  In addition, the proposed budget anticipated increased revenues of $391,653, based on a combination of fines and increased compliance.  In rejecting the policy proposal the $40,000 for outreach was removed, a $391,653 contra expenditure was added, and no revenue adjustments were made.  Since the $391,653 was not a proposed appropriation, creating a negative budget item effectively reduced the base budget for Animal Care and Control.  This proposal would correct this error and restore the Animal Care and Control Budget to its intended level. 

· RALS - Contracted Animal Services $251,300 and 4.0 FTEs:  This request will provide contract animal care and control services to the cities of Auburn, SeaTac, Tukwila, Shoreline, and Kirkland.  These cities will fully reimburse the county for the cost of providing services.  Animal Care and Control provides service to three cities borrowing from existing authority.  The agency can no longer continue to provide these services without appropriation authority.  This request is fully revenue backed by revenues from the contract cities.
· RALS – Realignment of Intergovernmental Account ($1,093,546):  With the creation of the Elections Division and the Records and Licensing Services Division by the council in the 2008 Adopted Budget, there were a number of central services accounts that were not separated during the split.  This request is a net zero impact to the General Fund with a net reduction for the RALS Division and a corresponding net increase to the Elections Division.

· Elections – Realignment of Intergovernmental Account $1,093,546:  With the creation of the Elections Division and the Records and Licensing Services Division by the council in the 2008 Adopted Budget, there were a number of central services accounts that were not separated during the split.  This request is a net zero impact to the General Fund with a net reduction for the RALS Division and a corresponding net increase to the Elections Division.
· Elections - Elections Division Admin Staffing, 1.0 FTE:  This request for a fiscal specialist III arises due to the split of RALS and Elections.  The position is needed to carry out the fiscal requirements of a separate Elections Division.  This is a technical correction resulting from the creation of the Elections Division and the Records and Licensing Services Division by the council in the 2008 Adopted Budget.  No additional funding is needed to support this FTE.

· Elections – Disappropriation of Regional Voting Center Operations Costs ($513,426): The cost of operating the Regional Voting Centers (RVC) will not be incurred in 2008 due to the delay of going to Vote By Mail (VBM) until 2009, thereby allowing for a disappropriation of these funds.  This also results in a loss of $154,028 in revenues that will not be collected as a result of the delay in VBM, creating a net General Fund savings of $359,398.

· Elections - 2008 Equipment Lease Extension $409,482:  Disability voting machines were not leased through the full year for 2008 as the Elections Division anticipated a full conversion to VBM by the fall of 2008.  This request provides appropriation authority to lease the equipment through the fall elections as a result of the delay in VBM.  This request is supported by $204,741 in additional revenues.  

· Elections - 2008 Special Elections Budget Adjustment $705,949:  Elections costs will be higher than expected due to the Presidential Preference Primary.  Spring elections are 100 percent revenue-backed, therefore this request will have a net-zero impact on the General Fund.  

District Court $140,000

· Trial Court Improvement Training Program, $140,000:  District Court plans to use its 2008 Trial Court Improvement award for Phase III of its Training Program.  The entire Training Program includes classroom and individual training modules, desk manuals for each position, a train-the-trainer module and development of subject matter experts.  This item is entirely revenue backed by the Trial Court Improvement funds.
Non-General Fund Appropriation Requests
The following are highlights of the supplemental proposals impacting the Non-General Fund agencies: 

Parks and Recreation $363,941
· White Center Heights Park Grant - $167,750:  The White Center Community Development Association (CDA) will receive $500,000 from the State for Phase II improvements at White Center Park.  Parks will receive $167,750 of the grant, which will be used for curriculum development, trail upgrades, wetland restoration, and plant and construction monitoring. 
· Greenhouse Program - $196,191:  An appropriation of $196,191 supports funding of the Parks Greenhouse Program in exchange for valuable social services it provides by using supported developmentally disabled employees to grow plants and produce other landscaping material.  In addition to Parks, Wastewater Treatment, Developmental Disabilities, Road Services and Transit support this program. 
Children and Family Set-Aside Fund $100,000
· Revenue-Backed Employment, Training & Support for Ex-Offenders, $100,000:  The city of Kent is contracting with the county to provide employment training and support services to ex-offenders through the King County Jobs Initiative. 
Road Services $6,688,000
Road Services Division (RSD) is requesting a total supplemental appropriation of $6,388,000. 

· Of this request, $5,220,000 reflects six pass through grant-funded projects that RSD is administering for other local agencies within King County.  These local agencies include the city of Carnation, Metro Transit, Mountain to Sound Greenway, and the Northwest Railroad Museum. 

The remainder of the RSD supplemental request includes:

· $253,000 grant for the Comprehensive Intelligent Transportation Systems.
· $165,000 infrastructure preservation grant for Historic and Scenic Corridors that was initiated in 2007 but will require additional 2008 budget authority.

· $750,000 for overlay work required by Redmond Ridge and funded by a settlement agreement with Quadrant Homes.

RSD is also requesting the disappropriation of $300,000 related to the cancelled Issaquah Hobart Road project.  This cancellation is the result of a request by Councilmember Reagan Dunn and the funds will be returned to the RSD operating fund.

Public Health $4,337,802
· Grant Contingency:  Public Health is requesting a $4.3 million increase in its Grant Contingency account to cover expected revenue receipts from the Veterans and Humans Services Levy, Department of Health and Human Services State Flu Funding and the Children’s Health Initiative. 
Marine Division $1,439,938 Operating and $4,112,892 Capital Improvement Program
The operating fund supplemental is an appropriation request of $1,439,938 to provide passenger ferry service according to an Inter Local Agreement (ILA) with the King County Ferry District and to provide funding to establish the Marine Division and begin to develop the organization so it can serve the operational and capital management needs of the Ferry District in the future.  
The capital fund supplemental is an appropriation request of $4,112,892 and is needed to fund preliminary vessel acquisition strategies and essential near-term projects at the terminal facilities, specifically providing funding for the planning and design for projects the division plans to have under contract before the end of the year, all in accordance with the ILA.

These supplemental appropriations were developed collaboratively with the Ferry District staff and are intended to meet their operational and capital planning needs through the remainder of the year.  A 2008 spending plan consistent with this budget submittal was provided to the King County Ferry District Executive Director and was recommended for approval by the Ferry District Executive Committee at the June 11, 2008 meeting.  The Ferry District Board unanimously adopted the spending plan at its June 30, 2008 meeting.

An initial appropriation of $1,451,779 was previously approved by the King County Council to address the initial county costs associated with providing the Elliot Bay Water Taxi service and to establish the division when an ILA with the Ferry District had been negotiated.  The ILA was executed in May and provides for the Marine Division to contract for the Elliot Bay Water Taxi service and for the continuation of the Seattle Vashon passenger service currently offered by Washington State Ferries (WSF).  

With adoption of the operating supplemental appropriation, the Marine Operating Fund total budget authorization will be $2,891,717.  This will be sufficient to provide funding for:

· Both the Elliot Bay service through the end of October and the Vashon service from July 1, 2008 through the end of the year.
· Shuttle service provided by Metro Transit that supports both the passenger ferry service routes.
· Staffing resources focused on negotiating contracts with providers of the existing routes and establishing the division and providing oversight of Marine Division operating and capital activities during 2008. 
· Consulting expertise on both operational and planning/design activities, such as vessel leasing, design and acquisition, dock improvements, terminal improvements and new construction and tie up facilities when the vessels are not in use.
The supplemental capital appropriation ordinance of $4,112,892 will establish the Marine Capital fund and provide resources to accomplish the following:

· Provides funding to make near-term repairs at the Seacrest Park terminal in West Seattle.  These repairs were identified by consultants working for the county last year.  These repairs are expected to cost about $229,000 and they will be undertaken as soon as possible.  An additional $152,000 is requested for the West Seattle terminal for planning, alternative development, and preliminary design activities for a long-term facility.

· Provides $2.3 million for Seattle Terminal upgrades.  The Pier 50 facility is currently being operated by WSF.  The long-term operating plans for the Seattle passenger only terminal are still under consideration.  The county has begun discussions with WSF regarding the terms and conditions for the long term use of the facility beginning on July 1, 2009.  The Pier 50 facility will be central to any service plans the King County Ferry District undertakes.  This appropriation will allow the Ferry District to contribute to some near-term needs that have already been identified and plan for future improvements.

· Provides $788,000 for planning, design, and repairs at the Vashon terminal.  The funding will begin planning for replacement of the gangway to the float to provide ADA compliant access under all tidal conditions.  The funding will also provide for work related to security and communications.

· Provides funding to negotiate Ferry District usage of the facility and begin permitting and environmental work on the near-term capital improvements.

· Provides $338,000 to provide a near-term tie up and maintenance facility for the Ferry District vessels that will begin service on the Vashon route in July 2009.

· Provides $317,000 to develop a short-term vessel leasing strategy and to begin development of the owner specifications for new vessels the Marine Services Division will acquire for the Ferry District service.  

The Ferry District and Marine Division staffs have moved thoughtfully and deliberately through the process of establishing the support infrastructure the Ferry District will require to establish the passenger only service.  I believe the council made a wise decision in establishing the Marine Division to provide ferry service.  The additional appropriation is needed if we are to provide the core passenger ferry services on the Vashon Island and Elliott Bay Water Taxi.

Wastewater Treatment Division $135,000
· Greenhouse Program:  Wastewater is seeking increased appropriation authority to provide funding support to the Parks Greenhouse Program in exchange for valuable social services it provides by using supported developmentally disabled employees to grow plants and produce other landscaping material.
General Fund and Non-General Fund Budget Reappropriations
Also included in this package of stand-alone ordinances is a selection of budget reappropriation ordinances.  These ordinances will provide appropriation authority to carryover 2007 funding to complete specific programs that were not complete by year-end 2007.  Funding for these programs was originally appropriated in the 2007 Adopted Budget.  OMB conducted a thorough review of all reappropriation requests to ensure that the ones put forth here are those with critical need to continue.  
	Agency
	Title 
	Budget

	Superior Court 
	Trial Court Improvement
	$145,916

	Veterans and Family Levy
	Transfer to Housing Opportunity Fund
	$4,562,500

	Human Services Levy
	Transfer to Housing Opportunity Fund
	$4,792,500

	Federal Housing and Community Development
	Grant Carryover
	$18,992,014

	Public Health
	2007 Programs
	$652,936

	Alcoholism and Substance Abuse
	Revenue backed Programs 
	$2,487,674


EXPENDITURE PROVISO REMOVAL
Along with these supplemental appropriations, we are also seeking changes to Proviso P1 in Section 30, Records and Licensing Services of the 2008 Adopted Budget.  The basis for the proviso removal is articulated below.
Section 30 –Records and Licensing Services
Proviso P1
With the creation of the inter-branch animal services work group, proviso Proviso P1 of Ordinance 15975 is no longer applicable.  The inter-branch work group is charged with developing for the three year period, 2009-2011, strategic, operational, and facilities master plans.  As a result, the proviso is stricken in the attached ordinance.
A detailed spreadsheet that separates and organizes the amounts by ordinance, supplemental and budget reappropriation components is attached for County Council review.  The spreadsheet includes other supplemental appropriations that are not highlighted in this letter but are included in the ordinance, including budget reappropriation carryover to the 2008 Adopted Budget Ordinance.  Fiscal notes and financial plans are included in the transmittal package.
During this time of heightened fiscal constraint I urge the council not to add any additional projects or take actions within this legislation that increase the projected budget deficit.

If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Elected Officials


Department Directors

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB

Budget Supervisors and Analysts, OMB
